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Len Duvall AM OBE " adiy 7

City Hall a f/! Ql!ljj)

The Queen’s Walk SITY

"More London
London SE1 2AA

By email: Iendﬁvaﬂ@london.qov.uk

Dear Len ;

Response to your request for information under the Freedom of
Information Act- reference FOl 0630

We refer to your request for information made under the Freadom of Information Act 2000
(FOIA). We advise that Arts Council England (Ans Councit) have processed your request
in accordance with the FOIA,

We note that you requested the following on 11 November 2009:

‘Please provide copies of all correspondence you hold, written and digital, relating to the
appointment of the Chair of the London Arts Council from May 2009 onwards.’

We are pleased to provide you with information relevant to your request and have attached
the relevant information. We advise that in processing your request for information, we
note that there is information already in the public domain where personal views and
opinions have been expressed about individuals and we have taken this into consideration.

You will note that there are redactions made to the attached information. The Arts Council
is of the view that certain exemptions are applicable to these documents. Further, we
advise that we have fully withheld mformatlon relevant to your request as exemptions in the
FOIA are applicable.

We are of the view that applicable exemptions of the FOIA include section 36 (information
effecting the conduct of public affairs), section 40 (information that is ‘personal
information’), and section 42 (information subject to legal professional privilege).

Arts Council England, 14 Great Peter Street, London SW1P 3NQ www.artscouncit.org.uk
Phone: 44 (0)20 733 0100 Fax: 44 {0)20 7973 6520 Textphone: 44 (0)20 7973 6564

Arts Councli England is the trading name for The Arts Councit of England. Registered charity no 1036733
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Application of section 40 — FOIA

You will note that there are redactions made to documents numbered 4 — 10, 13, 15, 17, 19
— 29 and 33. We advise that these redactions contain personal information such as
names, personal email addresses and phone numbers of which we consider constitute
‘personal data.” The Arts Council regards the disclosure of this information as constituting
an actionable breach of the principles as outlined under the Data Protection Act 1998.

Agpiicatlon of section 36 — FOIA
We advise that there is information that has been fully withheld on the bas;s that section 36
of the FOIA is applicable. Information withheld includes drafts and email exchanges.

Section 36 sets out an exemption from the right to know if the disclosure of information, in
the reasonable opinion of a qualified person, would prejudice the effective conduct of public
affairs through the inhibition of the free and frank provision of advice or exchange of views.

Guidance from the Information Commissioner provides that section 36

‘allows for the exemption of information if its disclosure would, or would be likely to inhibit
the ability of public authority staff and others, when deliberating or providing advice, to
express themselves openly, honestly and completely, or to explore other options. The
exemption allows for information to be withheld if its disclosure would inhibit the imparting
or commissioning of advice or the offering or requesting of opinions or considerations,
subject to the public interest test.”

In this respect, we advise that the Arts Council Chief Executive, who is a “qualified person”
under the FOIA, considers that these documents would, or would be likely to:

o Inhibit the free and frank provision of advice;

o Inhibit the free and frank exchange of views for the purposes of deliberation;

o Prejudice the effective conduct of public affairs

It is imperative that the Arts Council are free fo deliberate internally and with external
parties considering options and making decisions. The disclosure of deliberation would
hinder the ability of the Arts Council and relevant third parties to engage in a free and frank
exchange of views which is essential to the decision making process.

! See Informatlon Commissioner Awareness Guidance 25 at hitp/iwww.ico.gov. ukfupload!
documents/library/freadom_of_information/detailed_specialist_guides/effectiveconductofpublic%20affairs.pdf
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Having considered a number of public interest issues, we took the following factors into
account:

Arguments in favour of disclosure
o There is a public interest in full transparency of public authorities which may lead to
increased trust and engagement between the public and our organisation
o Disclosure enables the Arts Council to be transparent and accountable for its
decisions and may enhance the quality of dISCUSSIonS and decision making in
general ,
o Consideration of information in the public domain

Arguments in favour of non-disclosure
o There is a public interest in ensuring that Arts Council staff are able to exchange
“frank views, raise concerns, debate and explore freely and without inhibition relevant
considerations away from public scrutiny
o There is a public interest in ensuring that the Arts Council and third parties are able
to communicate and discuss freely and without inhibition options for the purposes of
making decisions
o There is a public interest in ensuring that all decision-making processes are properly
recorded. Disclosure in this instance may inhibit thinking and/or proposals from
being recorded in the future to avoid creatmg information which would be
disclosable

We have considered that the public interest in maintaining section 36(2) outweighs the
public interest in favour of disclosure.

Application of section 42 — FOIA

We advise that there are documents which have been fully withheld on the basis that it is
information that is subject to legal professional privilege (LPP). The exemption is
applicable in circumstances where there are communications between a lawyer and client
where the dominant purpose is to seek or provide advice. Information held by the Arts
Council is subject to LPP in that it includes advice and requests for legal advice between
Arts Council senior staff and Arts Council in-house solicitors.

It is important for senior Arts Council staff to have the space to request and receive legal
advice from in-house solicitors. Public interest factors we took into account include:
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Arguments in favour of disclosure
o There is a public interest in full transparency of public authorities which may lead to

increased trust and engagement between the public and our organisation
o Disclosure may enhance the quality of discussions and decision making in general.

Arguments in favour of non-disclosure
o Guidance from the Information Commissioner suggests that there will a[ways be a
general public interest in maintaining this exemption given the importance of the
principle behind LPP, that is, to safeguard openness in all communications between
client and lawyer to ensure access to full and frank legal advice, which in turn is

fundamental to the administration of justice.?
o  Where the advice requested and received between Arts Council staff and in house

solicitors is recent.

In this respect, it is considered that the arguments for non-disclosure outweigh the
arguments in favour of disclosure.

If you are not happy with the way we handled your request for information, you can use our
complaints procedure or complain to the Information Commissioner.

I have included Making a complainf with this letter which contains information on how to
make a complaint to us and also how to complain to the Information Commissioner.

Yours sincerely

Jefnie Somodio
Freedom of Information Officer

Phone: 020 7973 5387

Email: jennie.somodio@artscouncil.org.uk

2 See - Bellamy v Informalion Commissioner (EA/2005/0023; 4 April 2008) in

hltp:liv.v\.vw‘ico.gov.ukluploadldpcumentéllibraryffreedom_ofﬁinformationfdelailed_speclalistﬁguidesl!egai_professtonal_privi[ege.pdf
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Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

City Hall

~ The Queen's Walk

More London

London SE1 2AA

.Dear Munira

Thank you for your letter e-mailed on Friday evening.

| think you misunderstand the nature of the Mayor's duties in respect of providing a
name fo be the chair of the London Regional Council, the short term nature of the

acting role | have asked Ajay to undertake, and the terms of reference of
membership of Regional Councils.

First, these arrangements are clearly very short term. The process for appointing

a permanent Chair, which under the Mayor's duties is initiated at the request of the
Arts Council, has not yet been completed. The next stage, as set out with clarity
in the GLA application pack, is for the Mayor to consider one of the three names
that were before him. In this case the appointment could be made very quickly. ™
_ Only.in extremis should the post be re-advertised: The Mayor would have a duty to -
. complete that as soon as is practicable;

So at the most, whoever, as allowed under the terms of reference for regional
councils, is delegated by me, as chair of National Council, to act as chair, will only
be doing so for at most two meetings of London and National Councils.

It is worth remembering that the London Couﬁcil is a subcommittee of the National
Council, and as chair of National Council | have the authority to make such
arrangements in between full Mayoral nominations in order to secure the proper

running of the business. This is fundamental to the governance of the Arts Council
as a whole.

You mention the position of Sue Hollick. In this case her original appointment and
the extension of that appointment was coming to an end. We asked the Mayor on
two occasions o extend her permanent appointment, and obtained his permission
and that of the Secretary of State and OCPA, who were the overseeing body in

" her original appointment, to do so. This is the procedure used when seeking to
axtend appointments beyond the end of the original term.

Ayts Council England, 14 Great Peter Street, London SW1P 3NQ www.artscouncil.org.uk
Phone: 44 (0)20 733 0100 Fax: 44 (0)20 7573 6590 Textphone: 44 {0)20 7973 6564

Arts Council England is the rading name for The Arts Council of England, Registerad charity no 1036733
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The comment you make in the second part of paragraph six of your lefter is
therefore not relevant - the permission of the Secretary of State in making short
term arrangements outside the regular appointments process is not requlired
(unless; as | said, we are seeking an extension to the terms of an existing chair)
and is therefore not assumed. We would tell DCMS, as we have done you, what is
happening, as a courtesy.

| was surprised by both the content of the penultimate two paragraphs of your
letter and your actions over the weekend, when | gather you have been speaking
to other members of London Council. -}t is not clearto me in what role or onh whose:
authority you undertook that action. - As an employee of the Mayor, you do not
have a role in making these temporary arrangements.

As a member of the London Council you will be aware from the members'
handbook that when you are on that body we require members to abide by the
Nolan principles of public life - which means among other things that they should
not pursue any particular political or professional interest in their conduct as a
member of Regional Council.

| think the distinction between your role as the Mayor's advisor and employee and
role as a Regional Council member have become entangled in this matter, It
would be helpful to know in which capacity you are acting in the future.

We need to be clear about how we uphold the arms fength principlé in funding the
arts in this country, which all political parties have signed up to protecting.

With regard to the overall process, | hope that it can be settled very quickly so that:
a Chair can be appointed who will play a full role as Chair of London and in the
National Arts Council. As | have always said, | would be very happy to meet with
the Mayor at any time to facilitate this. It is not in Arts Council's or the Mayor's
interest to see this situation continue and | am sure we could with concerted effort
reach a resolution.

[ also hope you will give your full support to Ajay over the next short peribd - the
staff and executive in the London office are embarking on a critical phase in the
organisation review and are deserving of my and Council's full attention.

| am copying this letter as yours.

Yours sincerely

- -

Dame Liz Forgan
Chair




Mayor’s Office City Hall -
The Queen’s Walk
More London
London SE1 2AA
Switchboard: 020 7983 40C
Minicom: 020 7983 4458
Liz Forgan ' Web: www.london.gov.uk

Chair of the Arts Council
Our ref:
By e-mail
Date: 30 QOctober 2009

Dear Liz
Thank you for your letter dated today.

| believe you misunderstand the Mayor's power of appointment as
enshrined in the Arts Council’s Royal Charter. The Charter makes no

distinction between appointments of different durations. Indeed it states
that:

“The Mayor of London shall, subject to the approval of the Secretary of
State, determine the terms of office, period of appointment and have the
power to remove for reasonable cause the Chair of the London based
Regional Council.” :

It is exactly because of this stipulation that each time Mayors Livingstone
and Johnson sought to extend Sue Hollick’s tenure as chair on a short-term
basis they first wrote to the Secretary of State to gain his approval before
writing to Sue herself with the details of the extension to her time as chair.

‘The Mayor's power to appoint the chair on a temporary basis does not
undermine the arm’s length principle because it is the same power to
make an appointment on a more permanent basis (just as the Secretary of
State does in the other regions). Therefore the action you took yesterday
was not within the jurisdiction of the national chair.

| would understand your actions more if your proposal for chair were to
cover just one meeting or be in the very short-term; it is not always
convenient to seek formal approval in such a situation. Indeed, the close
working relationship between the DCMS and the Arts Council might well
mean that for other regions you have tended to assume the Secretary of

Direct telephone: 020 7983 4100 Fax: 020 7983 4057 Email: Mayor@london.gov.uk




State’s approval without signing off each and every short-term
arrangement,

Howaever in this situation it is likely that the interim arrangements for the
London chair will go on for some months while the role is re-advertised.
Therefore, they should be agreed formally by the person with the power
to appoint; in London this is the Mayor and it is important that we are
kept fully appraised of the plans moving forward.

| do of course appreciate that the London region has now been without a
chair for a month and that action is needed on an interim arrangement so
that someone is in place for the next regional council meeting on 18
November. It is for this reason that | have been openly committed to
putting someone in place swiftly but only after first canvassing views.

At present more than one council member has offered to act as chair on
an interim basis, so | will endeavour to talk to other members and Arts
Council colleagues over the next few days to ensure that the Mayor can
make an informed decision about who he will nominate early next week.

Finally, you say that both the Secretary of State and the Mayor have
turned this into ‘an issue of politics’. | cannot accept this. It was the
Secretary of State who rejected the Mayor’s chosen appointment without
adequate reason, and it was his department that leaked private
correspondence to the press. The Mayor has acted in the interests of the
arts and London, and has sought to consult with the Arts Councnf
throughout this entire process.

Yours sincerely,

Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
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Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

City Hall

The Queen's Walk

More London

London SE1 2AA

Dear Munira

| have sent a note around London Council members respoﬁding to your note of
yesterday. | have to say | found your note rather surprising.

" The position | have set out is as follows. What we are doing is exactly as has'
“happened in other cases where, for whatever reason, there has been:a gap which
is outside of our:control, 1t is a matter of the internal good workings of the '
Regional Council and of the National Council, and as such it is up to me as chair
to make sure proper arrangements are in place.

The Mayor's duties in relation to the London chair are set out in our Royal Charter
and in amendments to statute. These together set.out a duty for him to provide,
when requested by the Arts Council, a name to the Secretary of State for the
Secretary of State to approve or not to serve as chair of the London Arts Council
for the prescribed term. ; tdoes not extend.to our own internal workings:which/

include coming to an acting arrangement while he and the Secretary of State are
in the process of agreeing a name. ,

Were we to treat this as anything other than normal, then we are settinga
precedent which would mean that in other cases the Secretary of State could have
a role in our internal workings and day to day business conduct. This would
clearly breach the arms length principle which governs the way the Arts Council
“does its job, and under which all members of Regional Councils, whoever

nominates them, are there for the experience, talent and skill that they bring, not
as representative of any interest group.

This is an important principle, and one that is fundamental to the way that the Arts
Council works at national and regional level, Destroying the principle which has
governed the way the Arts in this country have been funded for over 60 years, and

is admired and held up as an exemplar by other countries, would be very
regrettable.

Agts Council England, 14 Great Peter Street, London SWIP 3NQ www.artscouncil.org.uk
Phone: 4¢ (0)20 733 (100 Fax: 44 (0)20 7973 6590 Textphone: 44 {0)20 7973 6564

Arts Councii England is the vading nams for Tha Arts Council of England. Registered charity no 1036733
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| regret that-the: Secretary of State and the Mayor have turned an issue of proper,

- pracess about an appointment into an issue of politics: This is for them to sort out
and for a name to be arrived at following proper process. In the meantime the Arts
Council needs to go about its work as an independent arms length body.

If you would find it useful to discuss any of this please do get in touch.
Yours sincerely

L -

Dame Liz Forgan
Chair




GREATERLONDONAUTHORITY

Mayor’s Office ' City Hall
’ The Queen’s Walk
More Londen
London SET 2AA
Switchboard: 020 7983 4000-
Minicom: 020 7983 4458

Dame Liz Forganr : : Web: wwwi.london.gov.uk
Chair

Arts Council England

Eﬁn%rsgtsiﬁgr;&rget Qur ref: MGLAOB0709-4602

Date: 14 July 2009

Dear Liz

Thank you for your letter of 6 July.

As you know, the Arts Council London Chair is a Mayoral appointment and | chose to Involve you in

the recruitment process as a gesture of goodwill, Thank you for the time and effort yoy have put
into this. '

| apprectate you explaining your concerns about the process, | have spoken to Munira Mirza about
her view, and have also wntten o Sir David Durie asking for his opinion.

I note your views about Veronica Wadley. As a result of the interviews and further disc:USslons p[us
_areview of the marks given.to short-listed candidat well as elr-application for

‘minded to.meet with four candidates later thls month in order to Judge the candldates” stfengths
“and weaknesses for myself. These are SHEHRIECE) S

Veronica Wadley.

[ must also say, the GLA protocol on appolntments is quite clear about the role of the independent
element. Sir David Durle's role is to confirm, based on the Information available, that in his view, |
can reasonably make the appointment that | wish to make. He does not have a right of veto in

relation to my decision, Sir Simon Milton, my Chief of Staff, is contacting him separately in order
to dlarify his.positlon before going forward .

| welcome the opportunity to discuss this with you further by telephéne. My office will be in touch
with yours to arrange this.

Yours sincerely

\

Boris Johnson
Mayor of London

Direct telephone: 020 7983 4100 Fax: 020 7983 4057 Emall: Mayor@fondon.gov.uk




3 August 2009
In Confidence - O%Mg {)/V
Mr Jeff Jacobs D L | “{ 1%%0‘

The Monitoring Officer
Greater London Authority
City Hall

The Queen's Walk

More London
London SE1 2AA

National Member for London, Arts Council England

As you know, I was invited, as an independent member of the Greater London
Authority's Standards Committee, to join the Panel to interview five short-listed
candidates for the above post, the responsibilities of which include chairing the Arts
Council, London. Idid so despite making clear that the date was difficult for me, but
there were no other volunteers. The members of the Panel were Ms Munira Mirza,
the Mayot's Director of Policy, Axts, Culture and the Creative Industries and Dame
Liz Forgan, Chair of the Arts Council, England, The Panel had been asked to put
forward two candidates to the Mayor to enable him to choose one to recommend for
appointment to the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport, who, as 1
understand it, formally makes the appointment. My role was to confirm that the
Mayor could reasonably make the appointment of his chosen candidate (or in this
case to recommend the appointment to the Secretary of State).

The Panel had before it the applications and CVs of the five short-listed candidates
who presented for interview and followed a common line of questioning for each
candidate. The first candidate we saw was Ms Veronica Wadley. On the basis of the
interview and the background papers, 1 came to the view that Ms Wadley did not
have a great deal of relevant background in the arts and had demonstrated

insufficient ideas about how to make a success of the role. I concluded therefore that
Ms Wadley on the basis of her performance and background was at best marginal for
the role. 1 am advised, however, that the test of reasonableness means that T have to
coms to a view as to whether the candidate is incapable of coming up to the mark,




Against such a criterion, despite my severe misgivings about Ms Wadley's
suitability, I cannot conclude that she would necessarily be incapable of coming up
to the required standard. Ithink it is relevant in this context to note that after all the
candidates had been interviewed, Dame Liz Forgan recommended that three other

candidates (not two) should be put forward to the Mayor but that Ms Wadley should
not. Iagreed that these three were strong contenders.

I was therefore surprised to hear that the Mayor had decided to interview four
candidates, including Ms Wadley, and that of the four he had decided to recommend
Ms Wadley for appointment. I therefore asked to see the papers including my notes
at the time of the original interview. Isaw nothing in these papers to make me
change my view that, on the basis of the earlier interviews, Ms Wadley should not
have been included in the later stage of the competition because she had not

impressed sufficiently at the initial stage but I am told that such procedural questions
fall outside the remit of the independent member.

I feel that strongly that this whole process has been a considerable waste of time and
effort. I am writing to you as Monitoring Officer to make my views clear.

T am sending a copy of this letter to Dame Liz Forgan and to Ms Claer Lloyd-Jones,
Chair of the Standards Commiitee.

David Durie
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Boris Johnson

Mayor of London
Greater London Authority
City Hall

The Queen's Walk

More London

London SE1 2AA

Dear Boris

Appointmient of Chair, London Committee of Arts Council England

1, .am writing to. express my concern at the manner in which the final shortlist for this
appointmenthas been drawn-up.

You and | agreed that we would appoint someone for this extremely important post
. in whom both you and 1 had confidence, that we would conduct proper interviews

and that the interview board would give you two names from which you would
make your choice:

Your Head of Culture outlined a formal and proper process. She said she would
arrange for someane from the GLA Standards Committee to be the third person on

the panel to ensure propriety. | agreed with all her suggestions and said | was
happy with the process.

The interviews took place at City Hall in the normal way with Sir David Durie as the
representative of the Standards Committee. Munira chaired them fairly and
expertly.

eed that it was an extremely’ strong list but that one candidate wag
tsuitable. There was a fair degree of agreement about three clearly
appointable candidates whose arts credentials were outstanding but who
represented three very different personality types and areas of particular strength.

. The only real disagreement was in respect of Veronica Wadley whom both Sir

David Durie and | put fourth on our list of five but for whom your. culture adviser
argued strongly

| regard Veronica as a personal friend and have a high regard for her intelligence,
integrity and leadership experience. She does not, however, have any real
expertise in the arts or credibility as an arts leader. This would clearly

Arts Souncil Sngiand, 14 Great Peter Sirest, London SW1P 3NQ www.artscouncilorg.uk
Phone: 44 ()20 733 0100 Fax: 44 (0)20 7973 6580 Texiphone: 44 (0)20 7973 6564

Asts Council England is the irading nama for The Arts Council of England, Registesed charily no 1036733




: 8ir David went so far as to say that he did not conmder she met the criteria for
appointment.

Munira clearly and consistently made her disagresment plain but despite long
discussion Sir David and | could not be persuaded to agree with her.

Munira then said she would prefer to send you three names not two. In an attempt
.to be as helpful as possible | agreed.

| left that room clearly believing that we had conducted a fair and proper process
and that we had agreed to send three names of candidates whom the Board had
deemed were clearly appointable. These were T
and Each one is an extremely dlstmgwshed Ieader in hzs fleid,
would be good for London and credible in National Council. They are very
different but | would happily work with whichever one of them you decided to

- appoint.

1 now learn that i IR as been dropped from the list put before you
and Veronica Wadley has been added. This decision was made unilaterally on
the basis that this is a Mayoral appointment.

My concern is that you set up a process on the basis of which |, Sir David and five
highly respected people took part in what we all thought was a normal, fair and
open appointment whose ground rules we all knew and agreed.

Jf those rules are to be changed retrospectively in order to Involve a candidate
whose considerable skills clearly do not have the best match with the criteria for
the role in question, I will feel | have not been dealt with in good faith and that |
have been made a party to a procedure without integrity. Sir David must speak for -
himself.

| would urge ydu to think seriously about the reputational risk to us all if three
outstandingly well-qualified candidates for this high profile post are to be treatedin
a manner that would certainly not stand scrutiny under Nolan rules as normally
applied.
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| know that you are as determlned as t am to make an. appomtment Which willbe”™
worthy of the importance and international quahty of the afts in London. If you
would like o talk further please don't hes;tate to give me a ring.

Yours sincerely

e

" Dame Liz Forgan
Chair




Hampton, Maria - NAT

From:  Mtinira Mirza [Munira Mirza
Sent: 30 October 2009 20:07

To: Forgan, Liz - NAT: susapwvait{
jennifer.francisy Aol

B clir.campbe!l @
Cc: Sinclair, Moira - L

Subject: RE: London Chair

Dear all,

I must ask for your continued palience in allowing me to comment on the email sent by Liz earlier
today. Apologies in advance for the long email but | feel it is important to set this out fully.

[ am afraid Liz misunderstands the Mayor's power of appointment as enshrined in the Arts Councif's Ro'y'éi?
Charter. The Charter makes no distinction between appointments of different durations. indeed it states that:

"The Mayor of L.ondon shall, subject to the approval of the Secretary of Stats, delermine the terms of ofﬁcé,

period of appointment and have the power to remove for reasonable cause the Chair of the London based
Regional Council.” _

It is exactly because of this stipulation that each lime Mayors Livingstone and Johnson sought to extend Sue

Hollick's tenure as chair on a short-term basis they first wrote to the Secretary of State to gain his approval
before writing to Sue herself with the details of the extension to her time as chair.

The Mayor's power to appoint the Chair on a temporary basis does not undermine the arm’s length principle
because it is the same power to make an appointment on a more permanent basis (just as the Secretary of

State does in the other regions). Therefore the action taken yesterday was not within the national council's
jurisdiction. The GLA is quite clear on this.

it would be und_erstandable if this action was to cover just one meeting or be in the very short-term; itis not
always convenient to seek formal approval in such a situation. Indeed, the close working relationship between
the DCMS and the Arts Council might well mean that for other regions the Arts Council has tended to assume
the Secretary of State's approval without signing off each and every short-term arrangement.

However in this situation itis likely that the interim arrangements for the London chalr will go on for some
months while the role is re-advertised. Thersfore, they should ba agreed formally by the person with the

power to appoint; in London this is the Mayor and it is important that we are kept fully appraised of the plans.:
moving forward. '

| do of course gppr@ciate that the London region has now been without a chair for a month and that action is
needed on an interim arrangement so that someone is in place for the next regional councit meeting on 18

November. It is for this reason that we have been openly committed to putting someone in place swiftly but
only after first canvassing views. ' .

At present more than one council member has offered to act as chair on an interim basis, so | will endeavour

to talk to other members and Arts Council colleagues over the next few days to ensure that the Mayor can
make an informed decision about who he will nominate early next week. . :

I hope tl:ﬁs reassures averyone, including colleagues at the Arts Councll, and that we can work towards a swift
conclusion. Of course, please do feel to ring me if you have any questions or thoughts. '

Yours

Munira

03/11/2009 ' 17




Munira Mirza 7 ‘
Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

Back London's bid to the FA to be a host city for the 2018 World Cup. Visit
www.england2018bid.com and choose London as your favourite host city when registering your
support for bringing the World Cup to England,

GREATERLONDONAUTHORITY
GREAT!

{ EMAIL NOTICE:

| The information in this email may contaln confldentlal or privileged materials, Please read the fuil emall natice at
| httos/wwer london.gov. ukfemail-notice.jsp

0371172009




Hampton, Maria - NAT

From: Forgan, Liz - NAT
Sent: 02 November 2009 1719 .

To: 'Munira Mirza'; susanwyatt GisiBe

Ce:
Subject: London Chair

Dear All

| am extremely sorry that you have been caught up in an unnecessary confusion over the
arrangements for the London Committee pending the Mayor’s appointment of a new Chair.

Just to clarify the position:

The Mayor's nominee for the post has been rejected by the Secretary of State. In
accordance with the advertised process, the next step is for the Mayor to pick another
name from the list recommended by the interview panel. Only in "extreme circumstances”
which | can't imagine obtain here, would the whole process need to be rerun. The Mayor
has three excellent candidates to choose from, any one of which would be a first class

Regional Chair and representative of London on the National Council. There seems no
reason why this could not be completed in a very short time.

in the meanwhile, however, it is my job to ensure that we have an acting chair to preside
over your next meeting and attend the National Council meeting on November 24. | don't
want either the staff or you to endure this unhelpfully distracting circumstance for longer
than absolutely necessary so after consultation with Moira 1 asked Ajay Chowdhury to take
on that role and he has agreed (while making it very clear that he would not be availabie to
continue on anything but a very short term basis). 1 hope you will all be able to give him the

help and support he will need to see that London’s business continues as smoothly as
possible. '

Just to be clear: the Mayor’s duties apply only to full appointments. When we extended
Sue Hollick's term, the agreement of both the Mayor and the Secretary of State were
required, because it was a variation of a full appointment. ‘

| hope this clarifies matters. | am keen that the emails now stop as multilateral traffic is
confusing. Please do getin touch if there are other points you would like to raise with me.
If by the time of the next London Committee there are still issues people would like to
discuss | would be glad to come to the start of the meeting.

Yours,

Liz

Liz Forgan
Chair
Arts Council England

03/11/2009 "




Hanﬂpton, Maria - NAT

From: Forgan, Liz - NAT
Sent: 30 October 2009 11:55

To: 'susanwyatt GERENNERER . 'ajoy @
' John. Middieton QRS
'Sarah.howard S
'guy.hicholson (.
'cllr.campbell e
Cc: Sinclair, Moira - L

Subject: London Chair

Dear All

Munira has written to London Council members expressing a view on my decision to ask
Ajay Chowdhury to serve as Acting Chair for the London Council until an appointment is
made by the Secretary of State acting on the Mayor’'s nomination of a name.

| thought | should clarify that what we are doing is exactly as has happened in other cases
where, for whatever reason, there has been a gap which is outside of our control. itisa
matter of the internal good workings of the Regional Council and of the National Council,
and as such it is up to me as chair to make sure proper arrangements are in place.

The Mayor's duties in relation to the London chair are set out in our Royal Charter and in
amendments to statute. These together set out a duty for him to provide, when requested
by the Arts Council, a name to the Secretary of State for the Secretary of State to approve
or not to serve as chair of the London Arts Coungil for the prescribed term. it does not
extend to our own internal workings which include coming to an acting arrangement while
he and the Secretary of State are in the process of agresing a name.

Were we to treat this as anything other than normal, then we are setting a precedent which
would mean that in other cases the Secretary of State could have a role in our internal
workings and day to day business conduct. This would clearly breach the arms length
principle which governs the way the Arts Council does its job, and under which all members
of Regional Councils, whoever nominates them, are there for the experience, talent and
skill that they bring, not as representative of any interest group.

This is an important principle, and one that is fundamental to the way that the Arts Council
works at national and regional level. Destroying the principle which has governed the way

the Arts in this country have been funded for over 60 years, and is admired and held up as
an sxemplar by other countries, would be very regrettabie.

| have written to Munira in these terms.

In the meantime we have impoﬂant work to do for the Arts in London and indeed the

country, and | hope you can give Ajay your full support for the short time he will be acting |
as chair and member of National Council.

If any of you would like to discuss thi
The best number to reach me on is |§

S or any. othe matter, | would be very happy to do so.

Best

20 -
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Liz Forgan
Chair

Arts Council England
uk

03/11/2009

21




Hampton, Maria - NAT

From: Munira Mirza [Munira.Mirza GIEee
Sent: 29 October 2009 19:23
To: R

Ce: Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Sinclair, Moira - L; Forgan, Liz - NAT
“Subject: RE: London Chair

Dear all,

The Mayor wrote last week to Secretaty of State Ben Bradshaw defending his decision to recommend
Veronica Wadley for the role of Chair of Arts Council London and sefting out why it accorded fully with Nolan

principles. He also explained that he was left with no choice but to re-run the recruitment process:
www.london.gov.ukiview press_release jsp?releaseid=24081

Whilst this process is underway, the Mayor sald we would discuss with regional council members the best

way to manage in the interim, to ensure that there was a chair for the region and proper representation on the
national council.

| had discussed with members and also Moira Sinclair (most recently, yesterday) the importance of agreeing

an interim arrangement before the naxt council meeting on 18 Nov that we all were supportive of, and also
ensuring that council members were Involved in this decision.

| was therefore dismayed to learn a few hours ago that Dame Liz Forgan, the chair of the national council, had
taken it upon herself to select a council member to do this role, without consulting us or the other members.
Effectively, the national chair has decided who will represent London, rather than the members, or without any

input of the Mayor, whose appointment this is. London now has a different arrangement to the other regions

and we would expact the procedures to reflect this. We have asked the Arts Council to send us the rationale
for their approach. : _ ‘

At this critical time for London, and in the spirit of devolved government, we feel that it is important that such
decisions are not decided by the national council alone but In a process of consultation. This is particularly

important because it is widely known that there has been a disagreement about the nature of the appointment
process itself. J

This Is in no way to discredit the abilities of the person Liz has asked to step forward - they may be the best

person to represent us - but | must express my concern about the way this has been handled and the fact that
we have been given no say in the matter.

We will be writing separately to the Arts Council and also to the Secretary of Sfate about this matter, and | will
endeavour to keep you ali updated.

With best wishes,

Munira

Munira Mirza
Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

22
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----Original Message ----- ‘
From: Liz.Forgan SiReitm s

Senk: 29 October 2009 13:10
To: Munira Mirza cl]r campbei! :;.,_;;-, i .;";' '

. ;MOira.Sinclalr s
Slib]ect- London Cha“'

Dear all
Fam writing to update you on the current situation.

The terms of reference for your Regional Council state that your meetings will be
chaired by the London Regional Chair or a delegated nominee. As the London
Regional Chair position is still vacant | have followed our normal practice in these
situations, and have asked Ajay Chowdhury to act as Chair of the London Regional
Couneil. In this capacity he will also attend National Council mestings.

| propose that this is effective immediately and continues until the appointment of a
new National Member for London.

| hope you will give Ajay your full support. Whilst he is new to the Aris Council, he
has great Board experience and 1 know he will do a good job in temporarily
representing your views at national council.

With best wishes and thanks for your patience and continuing hard work
Liz
Liz Forgan

Chair
Arts Council England

www.artscouncil.org.uk

Arts Council England is the traaing name of the Arts Council of England registered charity no.
1036733
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2-4 Cockspur Street
London SW1Y 5DH
www.culture.goviuk

Dame Liz Forgan
Chair .
Arts Council England
14 Great Peter Street
London

SW1P 3NQ

Dol L\J%}

Fax 0207 2116130

14 August 2009

Arts Council England — Appointment of London Chair

Boris Johnson has now written to the Secretary of State to recommend Veronica Wadley as the

new Chair of the Arts Council London.

As you are aware, under the terms of the Arts Council’s Royal Charter, the Mayor of London is
responsible for the appointment, subject to approval by the Secretary of state.

Before taking a decision, the Secretary of State would like to take full account of your own views,

as Arts Council Engtand Chair, on the recommendation.

| am therefore writing to seek your views on the appointment process and on the recommended

candidate, Your comments would be gratefully received.

7\9# '

Mk

Michael Elliott
Director, Culture
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Mick Elliot

Director Culture
DCMS

2-4 Cockspur Street
London

SWH

Dear Mick
Chair of Arts Council England, London

You asked my view on the Mayor's nomination of Veronica Wadley to chair the

London Regional Council of Arts Council England and to serve as a member of
National Council. ' :

| am unhappy with this némination for the following reasons}

o A process was followed with independent participation by Sir David Durie, a
member of the GLA standards committee, the Mayor's culture adviser and
me., The original agreeme a’s, that the panel would select two names and
the mayor would make h ice. This was dane in order to ensure that this
appointment would be made to standards of probity equivalent to Nolan, and
so in line with other appointments to National Council.

o  We interviewed five shortlisted candidates. One was eliminated at once.

. Three were deemed by all of us to be very strong across the range of skills
and experience required. Sir David Durie desciibed the fifth candidate,
Veronica Wadley, as not meeting the standard! | said she was a person with
strong general skills but almost no arts credibility and should therefore be
sliminated. Munira argued hard for Veronica but did not move either Sir David
or me from our view that she was manifestly the least qualified of the four, |
thought her lack of arts experience or knowledge meant she would not do the

best job for London and would make an lnadequa’ce contribution to National
Councﬂ

o ] left the interview process with the impression that the Mayor would see the

- three appomtable candidates (I agreed to put forward three rather than two in

* order to give the mayor more chotce) any of whoni would make a credible
chair of London and contribute in arts terms to National Councit.

» | was therefore shocked to be told that Mayor was only seeing two of the
appointable candidates plus Veronica, 1 wrote to him expressing unhappiness

Arts Cound Bngland, 14 Great Peter Street, London SW1P 3NQ mwv.értscouncil.org.uk
Phone: 0845 300 6200 Fax: 44 (0320 7973 6590 Textphone: 44 (0)20 7973 6564
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and spoke to him. He agreed to see the three appointable candidates plus
Veronica. |

* He then rang me to tell me that he wanted to appoint Veronica because she
gave a good interview. He also said she agreed with his policy on music in:
schools and that she had some good ideas on private fundraising. Neither of
these is at the forefront of criteria for the job.

* 1ieft him.in no doubt | was unhappy with this decision but he said he was
writing to the Secretary of State:anyway.

So we are leftwith a due process that was not followed, a candidate who was
manifestly less qualified than three of her competitors and three distinguished
.-Candidates put through a process that seems to have had questionable validity.
“My conclusion is that the.Mayor's intended appointment is based on reasons other
than selection of the best candidate for the post. Had the appointment been run to

the standard applied to other appointments on Council Veronica would not have
been seen by the Mayor.

This unhappy story illustrates that the system of having the London chair and
member of National Council appointed by a different mechanism from other
Council members is fundamentally flawed! | would urge the Secretary of State to
reconsider this arrangement which seems to mean that one member of National
Council is not chosen on merit. | think we all agree that National Council members
need to be there on merit only. That is at the core of the arms length principle.

Yours sincerely,

L

Dame Liz Forgan
Chair
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From: Forgan, Liz - NAT

Sent! 30 Octabar 2008 11:65
Tot

‘Munira Mirza (munira. iz g

Co! Sinclair, Molra - L; Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Qavey, Alan - NAT
Subject! London Chair

Attachments: Munira Mirza 30,10.08.doc
Liz Forgan
Chair
Arts Council England
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30 October 2009 ' YN}

Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

City Hall

The Queen's Walk

More London

London SE1 2AA

Dear Munira

| have sent a note around London Council members responding to your note of
yesterday. | have to say | found your note rather surprising.

The position | have set out is as follows. What we are doing is exactly as has
happened in other cases where, for whatever feason, there has been a gap which
is outside of our control. It is a matter of the internal good workings of the
Regional Council and of the National Council, and as such it is up to me as chair
to make sure proper arrangements are in place.

"The Mayor’s duties in relation to the London chair are set out in our Royal Charter
and in amendments to statute. These together set out a duty for him to provide,
when requested by the Arts Council, a name to the Secretary of State for the
Secretary of State to approve or not to serve as chair of the London Arts Council
for the prescribed term. It does not extend to our own internal workings which
include coming to an acting arrangement while he and the Secretary of State are
in the process of agreeing a name.

Were we to treat this as anything other than normal, then we are setting a
precedent which would mean that in other cases the Secretary of State could have
a role in our internal workings and day to day business conduct. This would
clearly breach the arms length principle which governs the way the Arts Coungil
does its job, and under which all members of Regional Councils, whoever
nominates them, are there for the experience, talent and skill that they bring, not
as representative of any interest group.

This is an impor’tént principle, and one that is fundamental to the way that the Arts
Council works at national and regional level. Destroying the principle which has
governed the way the Arts in this country have been funded for over 60 years, and

is admired and held up as an exemplar by other countries, would be very
regrettable.

Avts Counell Bnglaad, 14 Great Peter Street, London SW1P 3NQ www.artscouncil.org.uk

- Phone: 44 (0)20 733 0100 Fax: 44 ({0)20 7973 6590 Textphone: 44 (0)20 7973 6564
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| regret that the Secretary of State and the Mayor have turned an issue of proper
process about an appointment into an issue of politics. This is for them to sort out
and for a name to be arrived at following proper process. In the meantime the Arts
Council needs to go about its work as an independent arms length body,

If you would find it useful to discuss any of this please do get in touch.
Yours sincerely

Dame Liz Forgan
Chair
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From: - Munira Mirza [Munira.Mirza g8

Sent: 30 October 2009 20:10

To: Forgan, Liz - NAT

Cc: Sinclair, Moira - L; Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Davey, Alan - NAT,@ {) Tom Middleton;

Jeff Jacobs; Justine Simons
Subject: ~  RE: London Chair
Attachments: Liz Fargan, 30.10,09.doc

-------------------------------

Munira Mirza
Mayorai Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authorily

----- Orlginal Message-~----.
From: Liz.Forgan SN

Sent; 30 October 2009 11:55 i
To: Munira Mirza

Cc: Moira.Sinclair TR
Alan,Davey SIS
Subject: London Chair ~

Liz Fargan
Chair
Arts Council England

www.attscouncil.org.uk

Arts Council England is the trading name of the Arts Council of England registered charity no.
1036733
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Mayor's Office  City Hall

The Quean’s Walk
More London
London SE1 2AA )
Switchboard: 020 7983 40(
Minicom: 020 7983 4458
Liz Forgan | ' Web: www.london.gov.ul

Chair of the Arts Council
Our ref:
By e-mail
Date: 30 October 2009

Dear Liz
Thank you for your letter dated today.

| believe you misunderstand the Mayor's power of appointment as
enshrined in the Arts Councili's Royal Charter. The Charter makes no

distinction between appointments of different durations. Indeed it states
that:

“The Mayor of London shall, subject to the approval of the Secretary of
State, determine the terms of office, period of appointment and have the
power to remove for reasonable cause the Chair of the London based
Regional Council.” ‘

It is exactly because of this stipulation that each time Mayors Livingstone
and Johnson sought to extend Sue Hollick’s tenure as chair on a short-term
basis they first wrote to the Secretary of State to gain his approval before
writing to Sue herself with the details of the extension to her time as chair.

The Mayor's power to appoint the chair on a temporary basis does not
undermine the arm’s length principle because it is the same power to
make an appointment on a more permanent basis (just as the Secretary of
State does in the other regions). Therefore the action you took yesterday
was hot within the jurisdiction of the national chair.

| would understand your actions more if your proposal for chair were to
cover just one meeting or be in the very short-teri; it is not always
convenient to seek formal approval in such a situation. Indeed, the close
working relationship between the DCMS and the Arts Council might well
mean that for other regions you have tended to assume the Secretary of

Diract telephone: 020 7983 4100 Fax: 020 7983 4057 Email: Mayor@london.gov.uk
_ 31




State’s approval without signing off each and every short-term
arrangement.

However in this situation it is likely that the interim arrangements for the
London chair will go on for some months while the role is re-advertised.
Therefore, they should be agreed formally by the person with the power
to appoint; In London this is the Mayor and it is important that we are
kept fully appraised of the plans moving forward.

| do of course appreciate that the London region has now been without a
chair for a month and that action is needed on an interim arrangement so
that someone is in place for the next regional council meeting on 18
November, It is for this reason that | have been openly committed to
putting someone in place swiftly but only after first canvassing views.

At present more than one council member has offered to act as chair on
an interim basis, so | will endeavour 1o talk to other members and Arts
Council colleagues over the next few days to ensure that the Mayor can
make an informed decision about who he will nominate early next week.

Finally, you say that both the Secretary of State and the Mayor have'
turned this into ‘an issue of politics’. | cannot accept this. it was the
Secretary of State who rejected the Mayor's chosen appointment without.
adequate reason, and it was his department that leaked private
correspondence to the press. The Mayor has acted in the interests of the
arts and London, and has sought to consult with the Arts Council
throughout this entire process.

Yours sincerely,

Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
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From: Fargan, Liz - NAT

Seni! 02 November 2009 17:11 .
_To: ‘Munira Mirze!
Ce: Sinclair, Moira - L; Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Davey, Alan - NAT;  Tom Middleton;

Jeff Jacobs; Justine Simons
Subject: London Chair
Attachments: Munira Mirza 2.11.09.doc

Liz Forgan
Chair
Arts Council England
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Munira Mirza

Mayoral Advisor on Arts and Culture
Greater London Authority

City Hall -

The Queen's Walk

More London

London SE1 2AA

Dear Munira

Thank you for your letter e-mailed on Friday evening.

| think you misunderstand the nature of the Mayor's duties in respect of providing a
name to be the chair of the London Regional Council, the short term nature of the
acting role | have asked Ajay to undertake, and the terms of reference of
membership of Regionai Councils.

First, these arrangements are clearly very short term. The process for appointing
a permanent Chair, which under the Mayor's duties is initiated at the request of the
Arts Council, has not yet been completed. The next stage, as set out with clarity
in the GLA application pack, is for the Mayor to consider one of the three names
that were before him. In this case the appointment could be made very quickly.

~ Only in extremis should the post be re-advertised. The Mayor would have a duty to
complete that as soon as is practicable.

So at the most, whoaver, as allowed under the terms of reference for regional
councils, is delegated by me, as chair of National Council, to act as chair, will only
be doing so for at most two meetings of London and National Councils.

1t is worth remembering that the London Council is a subcommittee of the National
Council, and as chair of National Council | have the authority to make such
arrangements in between full Mayoral nominations in order to secure the proper *

: running of the business. Thls is fundamental to the governance of the Arts Council
as a whole.

" You mention the position of Sue Hollick. In this case her original appointment and
the extension of that appointment was coming to an end. We asked the Mayor on
two occasions to extend her permanent appointment, and obtained his permissio'n
and that of the Secretary of State and OCPA, who were the overseeing body in
her original appointment, to do so. This is the procedure used when saeking to
extend appointments beyond the end of the original term.

Arts Souncil Bngland, 14 Great Peter Street, London SWIP 3NQ wuww.artscouncil.ocrg.uk

Phone: 44 {0)20 733 0100 PFax: 44 (0)}20 7973 6590 Textphone: 44 (0)20 7273 6564
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The comment you make in the second part of paragraph six of your letter is
therefore not relevant - the permission of the Secretary of State in making short
term arrangements outside the regular appointments process is not required
(unless, as | said, we are seeking an extension to the terms of an existing chair)
and is therefore not assumed. We would tell DCMS, as we have done you, what is
happening, as a courtesy.

I was surprised by both the content of the penultimate two paragraphs of your
letter and your actions over the weekend, when | gather you have been speaking
to other members of London Council. It is not clear to me in what role or on whose
authority you undertook that action. As an employee of the Mayor, you do not
have a role in making these temporary arrangements.

As a member of the London Council you will be aware from the members'
handbook that when you are on that body we require members to abide by the
Nolan principles of public life - which means among other things that they shouid
not pursue any particular political or professional interest in their conduct as a
member of Regional Council.

I think the distinction between your role as the Mayor's advisor and employee and
role as a Regional Council member have become entangled in this matter. |t
would be helpful to know in which capacity you are acting in the future.

We need to be clear about how we uphold the arms length principle in funding the
arts in this country, which all political parties have signed up to protecting.

With regard to the overall process, | hope that it can be settled very quickly so that
a Chair can be appointed who will play a full role as Chair of London and in the
National Arts Council. As | have always said, | would be very happy to meet with
the Mayor at any time to facilitate this. It is not in Arts Council's or the Mayor's
interest to see this situation continue and | am sure we could with concerted effort
reach a resolution.

| also hope you will give your full support to Ajay over the next short period - the
staff and executive in the London office are embarking on a critical phase in the
organisation review and are deserving of my and Council's full attention.

| am copying this letter as yours.

Yours sincerely

L

Dame Liz Forgan
Chalir
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From: Fadda, Reema-L
Sent; 28 October 2009 16:33
To: Exeter, Sarah - NAT
Subject: LRC members List

Hi Sarah,

Please find members and emails attached.

Munira Mirza

A VIE 3 we s

Barbara Campbeil

Anjana Patel

Flick Rea

Guy Nicholson

Tamsin Dillon

Sarah Howard

Cecilia Wee

Alan Miller

John Middleton

Jennifer Francis

Ajay Chowdhury

Sue Wyatt

Thanks -

Reama

‘Reema Fadda

Executive Assistant, Executive Director's Office

Arts Council England, London
Direct Line: +44 (020 7608 6181
Email: Reama.Fadda@iRiERisi

19/11/2009
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From: .. Forgén. Liz - NAT
Sent: 20 October 2008 13:10

Tos & 'Clir.campb,all —
; "guy.nicholsonigi
Cc:

Dear all
| am writing to update you on the current situation.

The terms of reference for your Regional Council state that your meetings will be chaired by
the London Regional Chair or a delegated nominee. As the London Regional Chair
position is still vacant | have followed our normal practice in these situations, and have

asked Ajay Chowdhury to act as Chair of the London Regional Council. In this capacity he
will also attend National Councit meetings.

| propose that this is effective immediately and continues until the appointment of a new
National Member for London. ‘

| hope you will give Ajay your full support, Whilst he is new to the Arts Council, he has

great Board experience and | know he will do a good job in temporarily representing your
visws at national council. A

With best wishes and thanks for your patience and continuing hard work
Liz
Li roargan

onair

Arts Councll England
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From: Munira Mirza {Munira.Mirza @i
Sent: 20 October 2009 19:23
To:  clircampbel QRN anjana.pate! GHENERR

tamsin.difiont
hewartonmond

PR <)oy
Ce: Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Sinclalr, Moira - L; Forgan, Liz - NAT
Subject: RE: London Chair ‘

-Deaar all,

The Mayor wrote last week to Secrstary of State Ben Bradshaw defending his decislon to recommend
Veronica Wadley for the role of Chair of Arts Council London and setting out why it accorded fully with Nolan

principles. He also sxplained that he was left with no choica but to re-run the recruitment process:
www.london.gov.ukiview_press_release.jsp?releaseid=24081

Whilst this process Is underway, the Mayor said we would discuss with regional council members the best

way to manage In the interim, to ensura that there was a chair for the reglon and proper represantation on the
national council.

| had discussed with members and also Molra Sinclair (most recently, yesterday) the importance of agreeing

an Interim arrangement before the next council mesting on 18 Nov that we ali were supportive of, and also
ensuring that council members were involved in this decision.

| was therafore dismayed {o learn a few hours ago that Dame Liz Forgan, the chair of the national councii, had
taken it upon herself to select a council member to do this role, without consulting us or the other members.
Effectively, the national chalr has decided who will represent London, rather than the members, or without any
Input of the Mayor, whose appointment this is. London now has 4 different arrangement to the other regions

and we would expect the procedures to reflect this. We have asked the Arts Council to send us the rationale
for their approach.

At this critical time for London, and in the spirit of devolved government, we feel that it is important that such
decislons are not declded by the national council alone but in a process of consuitation. This is particulariy

important because it is widely known that there has been a disagreement about the nature of the appointment
process itself.

This is In no way to discredit the abilities of the person Liz has asked to step forward - they may be the best

person fo represent us - but | must express my concern about the way this has been handled and the fact that
we have been given no say in the matter.

We will be writing separately to the Arts Council and also to the Secretary of State about this matter, and | will
endeavour to keep you alt updated.

With bast wishas,

Munira

Munira Mirza
Mayorat Advisor on Arts and Culiure
Greater London Authority
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jennifer.francis @
Ce: ajay SHENRE
Subject; London Chalr

Dear all
F am writing to update you on the current situation.

The terms of reference for your Regional Council state that your meetings will be
chaired by the London Regional Chair or a delegated nominee. As the London
Regional Chair position is still vacant | have followed our normal practice in these
situations, and have asked Ajay Chowdhury to act as Chair of the London Regionat
Council. In this capacity he will also attend National Council meetings.

| propose that this is effective immediately and continues until the appointment of a o
new National Member for London. ' '

| hope you will give Ajay your full support. Whilst he is new to the Arts Councll, he
has great Board experience and | know he will do a good job in temporarily
representing your views at national council,

With best wishes and thanks for your patience and continuing hard work
Liz
Liz Forgan

Chair
Arts Council England

www.artscouncil,org.uk

Arts Council England is the trading name of the Arts Council of England registered charity no.
1036733

The information in this e-mail is for the named recipient(s) only. Any disclosure, copying or
distribution is prohibited and may be unlawful. Any opinions/advice expressed are subject to
our terms of business. We do not accept liability for any virus introduced by this e-mail,

This email has been scanned by the MessageLabs Email Security System.
For more information please visit http://www.messagelabs.com/email
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Back London's bid to the FA to be a host city for the 2018 World Cup. Visit
www.england2018bid.com and choose London as your favourite host.city when registering your
support for bringing the World Cup to England
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From: Forgan, Liz - NAT
Sent: 30 0ctober2009 11:55

To: 'susanwyatt G i
"John.Middleton
‘Sarah. howardm' "tamsin. dillon EEESTRREEN
'guy. nicholsonm "flick. rem
‘clir.campbelldl ,ﬁ R ‘munira, mirza SRS

Ce: Sinclair, Moira - 1.

* Subject: London Chair

Dear All

Munira has written fo London Council members expressing a view on my decision to ask
Ajay Chowdhury to serve as Acting Chair for the London Council until an appointment is
made by the Secretary of State acting on the Mayor’s nomination of a name.

| thought | should clarify that what we are doing is exactly as has happened in other cases
where, for whatever reason, there has been a gap which is outside of our control. Itis a
matter of the internal good workings of the Regional Council and of the National Council,
and as such it is up to me as chair to make sure proper arrangements are in place.

The Mayor's duties in relation to the London chair are set out in our Royal Charter and in
amendments to statute. These together set out a duty for him to provide, when requested
by the Arts Council, a name to the Secretary of State for the Secrstary of State to approve
or not to serve as chair of the London Arts Council for the prescribed term. [t does not
extend to our own internal workings ‘which inciude coming to an acting arrangement while -
he and the Secretary of State are in the process of agreeing a hame.

Were we to treat this as anything other than normal, then we are setting a precedent which
would mean that in other cases the Secretary of State could have a role in our internal
workings and day to day business conduct. This would clearly breach the arms length
principle which governs the way the Arts Council does its job, and under which all members
of Regional Councils, whoever nominates them, are there for the experience, talent and
skill that they bring, not as representative of any interest group.

~This is an important pnnctple and one that is fundamental to the way that the Arts Council

works at national and regional level. Destroying the principle which has governed the way
the Arts in this country have been funded for over 80 years, and is admlred and held up as
an exemplar by other countnes would be very regrettable.

| have written to Munira in these terms.

In the meantime we have important work to do for the Arts in London and indeed the

country, and | hope you can give Ajay your full support for the short time he will be acting
as chair and member of National Councii.

If any of you would like fo discuss this or an othei matter, | would ba very happy 1o do s0.
The best numbar to reach me on is R

Bast
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Liz

Liz Forgan

Chair

Arts Council Englan
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From: Forgan, Liz - NAT
Sent: 02 November 2009 17:19

To: "Munira Mirza'; susanwyati @il ’
jennifer.francls REEEIRNERS

tamsin.dilion /N
anjana.pate! (R

Ce: Sinclair, Moira - L; Exeter, Sarah - NAT, Davey, Alan - NAT
Subject: London Chair

Dear All

| am extremely sorry that you have been caught up in an unnecessary confusion over the
arrangements for the London Committee pending the Mayor's appointment of a new Chair.

Just to clarify the position:

The Mayor's nominee for the post has been rejected by the Secretary of State. In
accordance with the advertised process, the next step is for the Mayor to pick another
name from the list recommended by the interview panel. Only in “extreme circumstances’
which | can't imagine obtain here, would the whole process need to.be rerun. The Mayor
has three excellent candidates to choose from, any one of which would be a first class

Reglonat Chair and representative of London on the National Council. There seems no
reason why this could not be completed in a very short time.

In the meanwhile, however, it is my job to ensure that we have an acting chair {o preside
over your next meeting and attend the National Council meeting on November 24. | don’t
want either the staff or you to endure this unhelpfully distracting circumstance for longer
than absolutely necessary so after consultation with Moira | asked Ajay Chowdhury to take
on that role and he has agreed (while making it very clear that he would not be available to
continue on anything but a very short term basis). | hops you will all be able to give him the

help and support he will need to ses that London’s business continues as smoothly as
possible.

Just to be clear: the Mayor's duties apply only to fuil appointments. When we extended
Sue Hollick's term, the agreement of both the Mayor and the Secretary of State were
required, because it was a variation of a full appointment.

| hope this clarifies matters. | am keen that the emails now stop as multilateral traffic is
‘confusing. Please do get in touch if there are other points you would like to raise with me.
if by the time of the next London Committes there are still issues people would like to
discuss | would be glad to come to the start of the mesting. '

Yours,

-Liz

Tt 2 epiyis
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From: Exeter, Sarah - NAT
gent: 05 November 2009 10:39

To: Jeff.Jacobs (il
Subject: London Chair

Jeff

Alan Davey asked me to forward the basis on which the Chair of Arts Councll England
normally acts in respect of making temporary arrangements in the case where & full
appointment to a Regional Council is vacant for a short period of time - usually while a
process is still underway or there is an unexpected absence due to sickness etc.

First, it is clear that Regional Councils are subcommitiees of National Council — the Royal
Charter states that they are ‘Regional Counclls of the Council.’ They are established by the
Council with the approval of the Secretary of State. Arrangements for the appointment of
the chair come into play if Council wills that the Regional Council should exist.

The members of Regional Council are given delegated responsibilities and are subject to
rules of conduct as decided by National Council and its National Chair.

(1) The terms and conditions of appointment of the chair explicitly state that one of her
responsibilities includes Ensuring that the Council is a successful team and that it provides
effective corporate governance, in accordance with best practice (cited in ‘Duties’ point 4).

(2)Our Regional Council terms of reference state that the ‘Regional arts -councii meetings -
are chaired by the regional chair (or a delegated nomines).’

In light of the formal responsibility Liz Forgan holds as described in (1) above, it has been
its practice that in cases where the absence of a Regional Chair is known before the

meeting and the National Chair is advised, she then delegates a person from the Regional
Council to take the Chair.

In cases where the issus is that there is a chair whose term is coming to an end, and an

extension of the term of appointment is sought, then those responsible for making the
appointment's agreement is sought.

(3) The London Mayor and the Secretary of State have the right of full appoiﬁtment of
the chairs of Regional Councils. It does not state in the Charter or in the Legislation

that they have any part in temporary internal arrangements that may be needed to
keep the business of the Council running normally.

Sarah
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From: Exeter, Sarah - NAT
Sent: 06 November 2009 18:28
To: 'Jeff Jacobs'

Ge: Davey, Alan - NAT
Subject: RE; London Chair

Jeff

The most recent example was in March 2009 when Andrew Brewerton retired and Chris
Clarke (an existing member of the South West Regional Arts Council) was asked to act as
chair until a replacement was appointed by the secretary of state.

In this-case, an acting chalr was put in place because the vacancy occurred with very little
notics.

| can confirm that until now, no sych action has needed to oceur in London since the GLA
was established or since the Mayor of London was given power of appointment.

It was thought that the acting chair would undertake the role until such a time that the
London Mayor had made an appointment. It is reasonable to anticipate that the Mayor
would make an appointment within 3 months or less. Therefore the acting chair is likely to

be in place for no more than 2 meetings of the Regional Council and 2 meetings of the
National Council.

This was an internal matter related to the smooth continuation of Arts Council business and
decision-making, and the National Chair's responsibilities to ensure good governance. We
had already informed the Mayor; through his cultural adviser that this was going to happen
(an email went from our Executive Director, Londan to the Mayor’s cultural adviser on 29

October). We do not regard that consultation was a requirement, as this is a matter related
~ to the internal workings of the Arts Council, ~

Regards

Sarah

safan Saater
~aad of Govarnanss
b3 ot Fratand

i S

From: Jeff Jacohs [mailto:Jeff.Jacobs g EREY
Sent: 06 November 2009 17:19

To: Exeter, Sarah - NAT

£e1 Davey, Alan - NAT

Subjects RE: London Chalr

Saarh

Thanks for this .
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Can you explain when you have , over ,say , the past 5 years , taken action of this kind - you say Tt has been
the praclice ...." for the National chair to act in this way

Can you describe the circumstances in which such action has bean taken eg was it because the regional
chair was sick; or was it akin to the circumstances in this case

Can you also confirm that no such action has been taken In Lohdon over the period since the Mayor of
London was given the power of appointment or even since the GLA was established

Gan you say what thought was given - In the light of current circumstances , the uncertain period of time that a
temporary arrangment might last and the fact that the Mayor has has the appointment pwer he has - to
consuiting him about the proposed temproray arrangment befora it was putin place

My expectation s that we will be taking up the actions taken by the Arts Council with DCMS so | would be
grateful for a swift reply. - :

In the meantime , the mayor will be writing shortly to Ben Bradshaw about next steps on the permanent
‘appointment .

jeff
----- Original Message-----
From: Sarah.Exeter RGNS
Sent: 05 November 2009 10:39
To: Jeff Jacobs
Subject: London Chair

Jeff

Alan Davey asked me to forward the basis on which the Chair of Arts Council England
normally acts in respect of making temporary arrangements in the case where a full
appointment to a Regional Council is vacant for a short period of time - usually while a
process is still underway or there is an unexpected absence due to sickness etc.

First, it is clear that Regional Councils are subcommittees of National Council - the
Royal Charter states that they are 'Regional Councils of the Counail.' They are
established by the Council with the approval of the Secretary of State. Arrangements
for the appointment of the chair come into play if Council wills that the Regional
Council should exist.

The members of Regional Council are given delegated responsibilities and are
subject to rules of conduct as decided by National Council and its National Chair.

1. (1) The terms and conditions of appointment of the chair explicitly state that
one of her responsibilities includes Ensuring that the Council is a successful team and
that it provides effective corporate governance, in accordance with best practice (cited
in 'Duties’ point 4).

2. .

3. (2)Our Regional Council terms of reference state that the 'Regional arts
council meetings are chaired by the regicnal chair (or a delegated nominee).’

4. _ .

5, In light of the formal responsibility Liz Forgan holds as described in (1) above,

it has been its practice that in cases where the absence of a Regional Chair is known
before the meeting and the National Chair is advised, she then delegates a person
from the Regional Council to take the Chair. '

8.
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7. In cases whera the issue is that there is a chair whose ferm is coming to an
" end, and an extension of the term of appointment is sought, then those responsible

for making the appointment's agreement is sought.

8.

9. (3) The London Mayor and the Secretary of State have the right of full
appointment of the chairs of Regional Councils. It does not state in the
Charter or in the Legislation that they have any part in temporary internal
arrangements that may be needed to keep the business of the Council
running normally:

10.
11.

12, Sarah

Sarah Exaler
Head of Govemance
Arta Dounsit angland

www.artscouncil.org.uk

Arts Council England is the trading name of the Arts Council of England registered charity no.
1036733

The information in this e-mail is for the named recipient(s) only. Any disclosure, copying or
distribution is prohibited and may be unlawful. Any opinions/advice expressed are subject to
our terms of business. We do not accept lability for any virus introduced by this e-mail.

This email has been scanned by the MessageLabs Email Security System.
For more information please visit http://www.messagelabs.com/email

This message has been scanned for viruses.

Click here fo report this emall as spam.

Back London's bid to the FA to be a host city for the 2018 World Cup. Visit
www.england2018bid.com and choose London as your favourite host city when registering your
support for bringing the World Cup to England,

GREATERLOMNOOHAUTHORITY
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From: Jeff Jacobs [Jeff.Jacobs il

Sent: 08 November 2009 17:19 |
Yo: Exeter, Sarah - NAT

Cc: Davey, Alan - NAT
Subject: RE: London Chair

Saarh

Thanks for this .

Can you explain when you have , over say , the past 5 years, taken action of this kind - you say 'it has bean
the practice ....' for the Mational chair to act in this way

Can you deseribe the circumstances In which such action has heen taken eg was It because the regional
chair was sick; or was it akin to the circumstances in this case

Can you also confirm that no such action has been taken in London over the period since the Mayor of
London was given the powsr of appointment or even since the GLA was astablished

Can you say what thought was given - in the light of current circumstances , the unceriain periad of time that a
tamporary arrangment might fast and the fact that the Mayor has has the appointment pwer he has - to
consulting him about the proposed temproray arrangment before it was put in place

My expactation is that we will be taking up the actions taken by the Arts Council with DCMS so | would be
grateful for a swift reply.

In the meantime , the mayor will be writing sh

_ ortly to Ben Bradshaw about next steps on the permanent
appeintment :

jeff

----- Original Message-----
From: Sarah,Exetergmae
Sent: 05 November 2009 10:
To: Jeff Jacobs

Subject: London Chair
Jeff

Alan Davey asked me to forward the basis on which the Chair of Arts Council England
normally acts in respect of making temporary arrangements in the case where a full
appointment to a Regional Council is vacant for a short period of time - usually while a
process is still underway or there is an unexpected absence due to sickness etc.

First, it is clear that Regional Councils are subcommittees of National Council - the
Royal Charter states that they are 'Regional Councils of the Council.' They are

established by the Council with the approval of the Secretary of State. Arrangements

for the appointment of the chair comé Into play if Council wills that the Regional
Counci should exist.

The membars of Regional Councll are given delegated responsibilities and are
subject to rules of conduct as decided by National Council and its National Chair.

(1) The tetrs and sonditions of appoiniment of the chair sxplicitly state that one of
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her responsibilities includes Ensuring that the Council is a successful team and that it
provides effective corporate governance, in accordance with best practice (cited in *
'Duties' point 4), -

(2)0ur Regional Council terms of reference state that the ‘Regional arts council
meetings are chaired by the regional chair (or a delegated nominee).'

In light of the formal responsibility Liz Forgan holds as described in (1) above, it
has been its practice that in cases where the absence of a Regional Chair is known
before the meeting and the National Chair is advised, she then delegates a person
from the Regional Council to take the Chair.

In cases where the issue is that there is a chair whose term is coming to an end, and
an extension of the term of appointment is sought, then those responsible for making
the appointment's agreement is sought.

(3) The London Mayor and the Secretary of State have the right of full
‘ appointment of the chairs of Regional Councils. It does not state in the
Charter or in the Legislation that they have any part in temporary internal
arrangements that may be needed to keep the business of the Council
running normally.

Sarah

sarahy Kratar
"t ol Govsinanss
arts Caunci Entand

+h SRR

www.artscouncil.org.uk

Arts Council England is the trading name of the Arts Council of England registered charity no.
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Back London's bid to the FA to be a host city for the 2018 World Cup. Visit
www.england2018bid.com and choose London as your favourite host city when registering your

support for bringing the World Cup to England. .
GREATERLONDOMAUTHORITY
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From: Exeter, Sarah - NAT

Sent: 10 November 2009 17:30

To: MITCHELL SIMON'

Subject: RE: Protected: Appointments - Arts Councll London Chalr

Hi Simon

I've seen that letter. Will find out where we are at with this and let you know. The CE is

away at the moment so | may not have all the answers tomorrow, but wili endeavour to get
them. '

Sarah

Sarah Exeler
Hadd of Governanca
Arts Council England

From: MITCHELL SIMON [mailto:SIMON. MITCHEL LR
Sent: 10 November 2009 17:16 :
To: Exeter, Sarah - NAT

Cc: KAREER SUJAN

Subject: Protected: Appointments - Arts Councll London Chair

Sarah,

We've had a response from the Mayor, saying that he Intends to re-run a new appointment pracess le. heisnot
content to go back to the other candidates from the first process.

advice.

If that's the case, it would be helpful to get a sense of what tha
too}.

We're taking legal advice on options. but the SoS' private office have said that the Arts Council are also taking legal

tis (| can let you know the outcome of our own enguiry

Could we speak In the morning {le. Wednesday?)

Thanks

Simon

s o o s R O e R R A R e e el R s st el R el ol ot lod

This eraail and its contents are the property of the Department for Culture, Media and Spott.

[f you are not the intended recipient of this message, please delete it.

All DCMS e-mail is recorded and stored for a minimum of 6 months

The original of this email was scanned for viruses by the Government Secure Intranet virus scanning
service supplied by Cable&Wireless in partnership with MessageLabs. (CCTM Certificate Number
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From: Munira Mirza [Munira.Mirza@london.gov.uk]
‘Sent: 11 November 2000 13:04 '
To: Ibhahstse ot

Ce: rgan. Sinclair, Moira - L; Exeter, Sarah - NAT; Davey, Alan - NAT; Jeff Jacobé;
Tom Middleton; Justine Simons; Jan Boud

Subject: RE: Lo‘ndon Chair
Dear all,

Following Liz's last email last Monday we decided the best thing was to liaise with Arts Council England
privately and ask them about their rationale and basis for instaliing an interim chair. We eventually received a
statement from ACE on Thursday morning but it did not provide any new legal information or change the
GLA's view that the Mayor should have been consulted in advance by the Arfs Council about this decislon.

More generally, | also still feel that Regional Council members should have been consulted about the interim
chair arrangements |

“~

However, we are where we are, and the GLA has no desire to enter into a lengthy debate about this issue. it
is clear that the Arts Council has taken a position and will not contemplate an aiternative chair. There was one

other regional member who did wish to stand but, understandably, they have decided to withdraw in light of
these circumstances. '

The Chief Executive of the GLA is writing to the DCMS Permanent Secretary to outiine his concerns about the
way this has been handled. If other regional members wish to express views, | imagine there will be an
opportunity to discuss further at the meeting on 18 Nov.

The process for appointing the new chair is underway and the Mayor proposes to re- advertise the role
shortly. ‘

Of courss, if you would like to discuss with me further, please don't hesitate to get in touch.

Best wishes,

Back London's bid to the FA to be a host city for the 2018 World Cup. Visit.
www.england2018bid.com and choose London ds your favourite host city when registering your
support for bringing the World Cup to England.

GREATERLONDONAUTHORITY

EMAIL NOTICE:

The information In this emall may contain confidential or privnegjec{ materials. Please read the full emall notlce at
http: /v london.gov.uk/emaii-notice. jsp
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Fron: Exetar, Sarah - NAT

Sent: 29 Qctober 2008 18:17

To: Hampton, Maria - NAT it
Ce: Davay, Alan - NAT @

Subject: RE: Councll composition

Attachments: App A_RaC terms of reference.doc; Section 2 Council reguiations.doc

Hi Maria and Alan

Three things:

o The composition of regionai Councils is stated in the RAC terms of reference and in
the regulations. Attached ~ sorry for delay.

o How this is reflacted in the actual composition. 1 will have to check on this with
Reema Fadda tomorrow. | presume it is as prescribed, other than any vacancies and
| don't think there are any at the moment.

» Tom Middleton from the GLA called and asked me for these documents on request
from the Mayors office following Liz's email — | presume to check whether we have
the procedural ability to delegate an acting chair — which we do as per the RAC
Terms of Reference. The Regulations and the Charter are silent regarding this
matter. | will send them to him now.

Sarah -

Japan Tesker
Haad of Covemans:

15 Cousts rnglid

From: Hampton, Marla - NAT
Sent: 29 October 2009 14:56
To: Exeter, Sarah - NAT
Subject: Councll composition
Importance: High

Hi Sarah

Alan has asked that you send me details of the composition of the regional councils ~ what
the regulations state (with particular reference to local authority representatives so different
for London, the South East and the rest) and how this is reflected In the actual composition.
Please can you let me have this soonest.

Thanks,

Maria
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Marita Hampton
PA to the Chief Executive & Chair
Arts Council England

14 Great Pater Street

London, SW1P 3NQ

Tel: RS
Email: maria.hamptongg
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